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SUBJECT: Scope Change Request: Robert Street Improvements (SP#173-010-007)  

REQUESTED 
ACTION: 

The City of West St. Paul requests a scope change for the Robert Street 
Improvements project (SP#173-010-007).   

RECOMMENDED 
MOTION: 

Recommend that the TAB approve a scope change for the Robert Street 
Improvements project (SP#173-010-007) with a $300,000 reduction in 
STP-UG funding 

 
BACKGROUND AND PURPOSE OF ACTION: The City of West St. Paul was awarded 
$7,280,000 in STP-UG funds (adjusted for inflation) in the 2009 regional solicitation for the 
reconstruction of Robert Street from Mendota Road to Annapolis Street to include center 
median, access closures, grade-separated trail crossing, and other elements. 
 
The City of West St. Paul has requested a scope change for its Robert Street Improvements 
project (SP# 173-010-007). The city’s request and supporting documentation is attached.  
 
The proposed changes would increase the total project cost by over 58 percent from 
$10,383,000 to $16,470,000 (the federal funding amount would not increase) and remove the 
grade-separated bike/pedestrian crossing from the scope, which increased in cost from 
$300,000 to a range of $2.3 to $3.8 million. 
 
RELATIONSHIP TO REGIONAL POLICY: Projects that receive funding through the regional 
solicitation process are subject to the regional scope change policy. The purpose of this policy is 
to ensure that the project is designed and constructed according to the plans and intent 
described in the original application. Additionally, federal rules require that any federally-funded 
project scope change must go through a formal review and TIP amendment process if the 
project description or total project cost changes substantially. The scope change policy and 
process allow project sponsors to make adjustments to their projects as needed while still 
providing substantially the same benefits described in their original project applications. 
 
STAFF ANALYSIS: The city, MnDOT Metro State Aid and the TAB Coordinator consulted 
about the proposed scope change in its early stages in July and October 2012. Staff reviewed 
the scope change request in accordance with the process adopted by the TAB in March 2011. 
The city provided staff with a draft layout and the recalculations of six of the 2009 solicitation 
criteria: crash reduction, crash reduction cost effectiveness, congestion reduction, congestion 
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reduction cost effectiveness, corridor access management improvements, and integration of 
modes. Because the cost of the revised scope is significantly higher than the original cost, staff 
also reviewed the cost effectiveness of the air quality benefits.  
 
Staff used the 2009 solicitation criteria to compare the original application and score with the 
proposed changes. After a review of the original project application and the scope change 
request, staff felt the following factors determined that the requested scope change should be 
rejected by the committee. 
 

‐ When reviewing the original scoring and the requested changes, staff determined that 
the revised project would have likely scored lower in the 2009 solicitation due to lower 
scores in the three cost effectiveness sections (principally due to the increased cost of 
the project) and in integration of modes due to the elimination of the pedestrian bridge. 
MnDOT reviewed scores relating to crash reduction and concluded that the crash 
reduction score would be the same but concurred that the cost effectiveness score 
would have been slightly lower. 

‐ During the 2009 solicitation discussion, three projects in the “A” Minor Arterial Reliever 
category were funded in part because their scores were so close, with only six points 
separating the three. The West St. Paul project was the lowest of these three, and a 
lower score would have increased the gap between projects and made it less likely that 
the Robert Street project would have been selected for funding in the 2009 solicitation.  

‐ The proposed changes to the project would make it a significantly different project from 
what was submitted as an application in 2009. The original grade-separated pedestrian 
crossing would be eliminated and replaced with a center median and unspecified 
improved signal timing. In addition to eliminating the grade-separated pedestrian 
crossing, significant project elements would be added, including a significant depth 
increase for the mill and overlay (from 2 inches to 5.75), storm sewer system 
reconstruction, replacement of traffic signals, water main replacement, a retaining wall, 
and three noise barriers. Additional through capacity would also be increased over the 
original application. These changes contribute to the large cost increase for the project. 

This evaluation addressed if the revised project scope provided about the same benefits as the 
original scope that was evaluated in the 2009 solicitation and if it would have been as likely to 
be funded; it is not intended to be an evaluation of the merits of the proposed revised project. 
 
COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND ACTION: The TAC Funding and Programming Committee 
discussed the requested scope change at its November 15, 2012, meeting and approved it with 
a $300,000 reduction in federal STP-UG funding for a new total of $6,980,000 in STP-UG funds. 
After hearing the staff review, the committee discussed how the project’s score may have 
affected funding decisions in the 2009 solicitation and thought it was difficult to determine if the 
committee would have made a different recommendation at that time. Committee members 
discussed how the project was basically doing the same work as the original proposal, with the 
exception of the pedestrian bridge. They felt the project had many safety benefits and the 
overall costs seemed reasonable. In consideration of the removal of the grade-separated 
bicycle/pedestrian crossing from the project scope, the committee recommended a $300,000 
reduction in STP-UG funding, which was the original cost estimate for that project element. 
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"A" Minor Arterial Reliever - Prioritizing Criteria Scores 2009

A.1. B.1. B.2. B.3. C.1. C.2. C.3. D.1. D.2. D-3 D-4 D-5 D-6 D-7 E.1. Total Cumulative
0-100 0-100 0-100 0-150 0-125 0-75 0-75 0-75 0-45 0-30 0-50 0-50 0-50 0-125 0-100 Points Federal $

AR-09-10 Ramsey County CSAH 49/TH 36 Interchange $7,000,000 $13,500,000 100 84 100 105 119 24 56 47 10 25 50 20 23 70 100 933 $7,000,000

AR-09-01 Anoka County
CSAH 51 (University Ave) 
Reconstruction $6,120,000 $1,530,000 75 30 85 118 102 44 75 45 45 20 50 50 38 103 43 923 $13,120,000

AR-09-05 Hennepin County
CSAH 61 (Shady Oak Rd) 
Reconstruction $7,000,000 $3,000,000 69 28 53 58 108 33 40 56 8 25 45 45 45 79 86 778 $20,120,000

AR-09-06 Eagan TH 149 Reconstruction $2,480,000 $620,000 90 30 64 22 125 75 65 40 7 25 50 40 0 58 86 777 $22,600,000

AR-09-07 West St Paul Robert Street Improvements $7,000,000 $3,383,000 99 50 70 37 123 25 50 54 7 30 50 10 50 67 50 772 $29,600,000

AR-09-03 Hennepin County
CSAH 5 (Franklin Ave) at E River 
Pkwy Intersection Reconstruction $4,000,000 $1,000,000 80 34 36 58 34 44 29 70 7 25 45 45 27 69 50 653 $33,600,000

AR-09-08 Richfield CSAH 53 Reconstruction $4,498,000 $1,124,000 74 24 43 0 102 0 46 60 7 25 25 10 40 104 43 603 $38,098,000

AR-09-04 Hennepin County
CSAH 3 (Excelsior Blvd) 
Reconstruction $7,000,000 $3,000,000 85 55 21 15 67 0 9 62 7 20 45 45 28 86 40 585 $45,098,000

AR-09-02 Maple Grove
TH 169 & CSAH 130/152 
Interchange Reconstruction $7,000,000 $6,410,000 92 12 58 25 0 12 38 75 28 20 45 35 13 76 39 568 $52,098,000

AR-09-09 Richfield
CSAH 35 (Portland Av) 
Reconstruction $1,325,408 $331,352 80 30 2 23 0 0 2 63 7 25 10 10 0 91 50 393 $53,423,408

TOTAL FEDERAL FUNDS $53,423,408 $33,898,352

A.1.
B.1.
B.2.
B.3.
C.1.
C.2.
C.3.
D.1.
D.2.
D-3
D-4
D-5
D-6
D-7
E.1.

Access Management Improvements
Integration of Modes
Maturity of Project Concept

Natural Resources
Progress Toward Affordable Housing Goals
Land Use And Access Mgmt Planning
Land Use And Access Mgmt Regulatory Framework

Crash Reduction Cost Effectiveness
Congestion Reduction Cost Effectiveness
Air Quality Cost Effectiveness
Development Framework Planning Area Objectives

Relative Importance of Route
Crash Reduction
Air Quality
Congestion Reduction

prioritizing criteria
match $project no. federal $ project nameapplicant
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